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Roanoke Rapids, N. C.

April 15, 2010
SPECIAL MEETING—BUDGET WORK SESSION
The City Council of the City of Roanoke Rapids held a special meeting on the above date at 3:00 p.m. in the first floor conference room of the J. Reuben Daniel City Hall & Police Station.
Present:

Carl Ferebee, Mayor Pro Tem



Ernest C. Bobbitt)



Edward Liverman) 



COUNCIL MEMBERS



Paul Sabiston, City Manager




Lisa B. Vincent, CMC, City Clerk




MeLinda Hite, Finance Director




Jeff Hinton, Police Chief



Gary Corbet, Fire Chief

Absent:


Emery G. Doughtie, Mayor



Suetta S. Scarbrough, Council Member




Greg Lawson, Council Member




Gilbert Chichester, City Attorney

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee called the meeting to order.
Review of Police Department Budget
Police Chief Hinton reviewed with Council a summary of his department’s revenue projections highlighting the revenues from grant programs.  

Chief Hinton reviewed his operating budget indicating that he has proposed an increase in the telephone and postage line item due to the air cards they have to get for the in-car computer systems.
Councilman Bobbitt stated the Police Department is already within $6,000 of the amount budgeted this year for maintenance.  He asked Chief Hinton if he has enough to carry him through the end of June.

Chief Hinton stated he hopes so.  He stated they had some extraordinary expenses this year with the older vehicles.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked Chief Hinton the number of vehicles he has in his fleet.

Chief Hinton stated about 48.  

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked about the average age of the 48 vehicles.

Chief Hinton stated between 8 and 9 years old.

Councilman Bobbitt asked if the cars taken off the lines are used for pool cars or given to other departments.

Chief Hinton stated they do both with them.  
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Councilman Bobbitt asked Chief Hinton if there is enough money proposed in the training account to keep everyone certified.

Chief Hinton stated yes.

Following discussion about the auto supplies line item, Councilman Liverman asked Chief Hinton if they purchase tires locally.

Chief Hinton stated yes.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked about the uniforms being purchased locally.  He stated there are probably not a lot of places that sell them.

Chief Hinton stated there is actually a large market and they do price shop.  He reported on the COPS Hiring Recovery Program, the Edward Byrne Memorial Grant Program and the Bureau of Justice Grant Program.  He stated they will not know anything about the funds that will be available until October.  Chief Hinton reported on the capital projects indicating the need for 15 outfitted patrol cars.  He stated the cost of each vehicle is $22,063.  He stated we will be applying for the USDA grant and financing as presented by Mr. Wicker at the work session last week.
Councilman Liverman asked if the $22,063 price is negotiable.

Chief Hinton stated that is the State contract price.

City Manager Sabiston pointed out that this is a great price.

Chief Hinton stated they are requesting a vehicle for the Animal Control Officer.  He indicated that the truck he is driving is a 2001 model and the repairs are costing more than what the vehicle is worth.  He stated they also need five in-car cameras.  He stated the old VHS system is cumbersome and the new DVD system does not have the draw on the vehicle’s mechanical system that the VHS system does.  Chief Hinton stated these in-car cameras are a great benefit to the officers in court.  He also pointed out that with the new FCC requirements to go to a narrow band width, our mobile radios will no longer work.

Councilman Bobbitt asked if we have anyone local that can bid on the radios.

Chief Hinton stated yes.

Councilman Bobbitt asked if anyone local supplies the cameras.

Chief Hinton stated no.  He stated the closest place is Raleigh.

City Manager Sabiston pointed out that the police debt for 12 vehicles will be retired this year.

Councilman Bobbitt asked what they would do if the 35% grant for the vehicles is not awarded.

Chief Hinton stated they would have to finance the entire amount.
15410
City Manager Sabiston stated Chris is working hard to get all three of the grant applications out within the next two to three weeks.

Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee asked if the vehicle would cost the same if we purchased less than 15.

Chief Hinton stated yes.

Following the discussion about the police vehicles, Chief Hinton highlighted the Drug Enforcement Fund and also reported on the part-time evidence clerk position.

Councilman Bobbitt asked if the part-time evidence clerk receives any fringe benefits.

Chief Hinton stated no.

Councilman Liverman commented on the increase in the line item for ammunition.  He said business must be good.

Chief Hinton stated the cost has increased and they have to order ammunition about a year out.  He stated they have tried to be conservative over the past few years.

Councilman Bobbitt asked Chief Hinton if there is a position that he really needs to be funded.

Chief Hinton stated another investigator to help out with the crimes and felonies that are on the rise.

Councilman Liverman asked if we are equipped to handle the growing drug problem.

Chief Hinton stated he does not know if anyone is really equipped to handle it but they are working very hard and have made several good arrests.  He stated they will continue to work on it as it is a never-ending battle.

Councilman Bobbitt asked if the gang activity has increased.

Chief Hinton stated it has increased some.

Review of Fire Department Budget
Chief Corbet indicated that he currently has one vacancy in the Fire Department.  He reviewed the line item for on-call pay.  He also reviewed the line item for the educational bonus indicating that he has one Battalion Chief that receives a $10.00 bonus per pay check for having his Associates degree.  He indicated that he has requested an increase for training as they would like to be able to send more people to the National Fire Academy and the North Carolina Fire Prevention School.  Chief Corbet pointed out that maintenance is higher this year because of the service contract on the elevator.  He stated there is also a leak at Station One that needs to be addressed.  He stated the dishwasher and washer and dryer is 12 years old and needs to be replaced.  He indicated that some of the cabinets at Station Two are coming off the wall.  Chief Corbet indicated that they also need to replace the lawn mower and the ice machine.  He reviewed the line item for vehicle maintenance and indicated that one of the staff trucks has a very bad oil leak.  He stated all of their staff vehicles are between 10 and 15 years old.  He reviewed line items for fuel, tires and departmental supplies.  
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Chief Corbet reviewed the line item for the wellness program which is required by the National Fire Protection Association (NFPA).  He stated this price is for physicals for 30 firefighters.  He stated the physicals are done by North Greenville Fitness, and they have indicated that the price has increased slightly.
Councilman Bobbitt asked about the tires for the fire trucks.

Chief Corbet stated Redwine’s Garage is the closest place that can mount the tires.  He stated the line item for the Fire Prevention Program is separate as it is a donation from Wal-Mart.  He stated they use the donated funds to purchase coloring books and safety fliers for the schools.  He stated they applied for another grant for turn-out gear but they have not heard anything yet about the grant awards.
Councilman Bobbitt asked about the cost of turn-out gear.

Chief Corbet stated the coats and pants are around $1,700, the helmets are about $250 and boots are about $325.  He stated the cost for the new self-contained breathing apparatus (SCBA) is around $2,800 each.  He stated under the capital projects, they need to replace the swivel on the turntable of the ladder truck.  He stated it is worn to the point of failure.  He stated they spend about $10,000 a year to keep this truck going and they only take it to certain fires.  Chief Corbet stated it would be very prudent to try and get the swivel replaced.
City Manager Sabiston stated they will need a new truck in the near future.  He stated he does not know whether or not it would qualify for USDA funding.  He stated it would be a very large debt.
Chief Corbet stated they would like to have a turn-out gear washer/extractor which is a special washer and dryer for turn-out gear.  He explained that this is a very large machine that is capable of washing and sanitizing turn-out gear.  He stated they have applied for a grant for this and are waiting to hear from it.

Councilman Bobbitt asked if they have a place to put this machine.

Chief Corbet stated they have room at Station Two.  He pointed out that the pagers they use will be obsolete when the new FCC rules take effect.
Councilman Bobbitt asked if the pumps on the ladder truck are in good shape.

Chief Corbet stated yes.  He stated the main issues with the ladder truck are the swivel in the turntable and the amount of maintenance required on the tires and springs.  He explained that the truck is so heavy they have problems with the springs.
Councilman Bobbitt asked about the life expectancy of the ladder truck if the swivel was replaced.

Chief Corbet said it would probably reach its 30 year life expectancy—but we would have to keep spending money on it.

Councilman Liverman asked about the approximate value of the truck if we tried to sell it.

Chief Corbet stated between $250,000 and $300,000—depending on the market.
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There being no further business, Mayor Pro Tem Ferebee adjourned the meeting.
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Lisa B. Vincent, City Clerk

APPROVED BY COUNCIL ACTION ON:   5/11/10
